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GROUP INSURANCE COMMISSION

Charles F. Hurley Building

19 Staniford Street

Boston, MA  02114

MINUTES OF THE MEETING
NUMBER: Six Hundred Thirty-two
DATE:   July 27, 2017

TIME:   8:30 A.M.

PLACE:  19 Staniford Street, Boston, MA  02114

Members Present:

VALERIE SULLIVAN (Public Member), Chair


ANNE M. PAULSEN, (Retiree Member), Vice Chair 

GARY ANDERSON, Acting Commissioner of Insurance

THERON R. BRADLEY (Public Member)

TAMARA P. DAVIS (Public Member)

ROBERT J. DOLAN (Massachusetts Municipal Association)

KEVIN DRAKE (Council 93, AFSCME, AFL-CIO)

EDWARD T. CHOATE (Public Member)

CHRISTINE HAYES CLINARD, ESQ. (Public Member)

JOSEPH GENTILE (AFL-CIO, Public Safety Member)

BOBBI KAPLAN (NAGE)


MELVIN A. KLECKNER (Massachusetts Municipal Association)


KRISTEN LEPORE, Secretary of Administration and Finance (or her designee)


EILEEN P. MCANNENY (Public Member)

TIMOTHY D. SULLIVAN, Ed. D. (Massachusetts Teachers Association)


MARGARET THOMPSON (Local 5000, SEIU, NAGE)
Approval of Minutes
The Executive Director stated that the minutes of the meeting held on June 15, 2017 were sent to the Commissioners for review; the minutes were unanimously approved.
Budget Update
Catherine Moore, acting Fiscal Director, shared summary exhibits with the Commissioners.  She noted that at the end of the fiscal year, the GIC had spent less than anticipated by approximately $40,000,000. She noted that June claims were lower than anticipated, partly because of the timing of receipt of invoices at the end of the year.
Commissioner Davis asked if there would be an opportunity to restore the dollars to the trust fund.  The Fiscal Director responded that this would not be possible, as the balance reverts to the general fund. Commissioner Davis then asked if the surplus would impact the appropriation for next year; the Fiscal Director responded that the FY2018 appropriation was already established.  While the FY2017 surplus could influence the Legislature’s thinking about the GIC’s FY2019 appropriation, the agency’s FY2018 spending is also likely to be considered, along with its historical performance.  Over the years the GIC has run deficits about half the time and surpluses the rest. Executive Director Roberta Herman noted that the results fell within two percent (2%), i.e. well within the expected margin of error, and that these results are shared to provide transparency.  

Commissioner Davis asked if the GIC had an annual report, and if so, how we should explain budget results as a public entity.  Communications Director Cindy McGrath responded that the annual report is published in the beginning of January, and that it included a chart that showed the percentage of the GIC’s budget that is reimbursed by offline agencies and municipalities to the Commonwealth’s General Fund.
Pre-Procurement Discussion

The Executive Director thanked both internal and external staff who had worked on the pre-procurement project thus far, and asked the staff of Policy and Program Management to stand and be recognized.  The staff included Sharon Pigeon, Director of Policy and Program Management; Tracy Reimer, Assistant Director of Strategic Initiatives; Heidi Sulman, Program Manager; and Nick Federoff, Program Coordinator.  

The Executive Director noted that this procurement was an opportunity to take a fresh look at our membership and how we will procure health benefits in the upcoming fiscal years.  She noted that key considerations were with regard to carve-in/carve-out, funding mechanism, and geographic considerations.  She also noted that the pharmacy procurement is further along than that of medical and behavioral health benefits.  She stated that a notice of intent was posted to COMMBUYS indicating our desire to procure a consolidated pharmacy benefit manager.
The Executive Director introduced Jeff Levin-Scherz, national co-leader of the health management practice of Willis Towers Watson.  She noted that his previous experience included Chief Medical Officer for several physician-led organizations and health plans, in addition to his more recent consulting experience.
Dr. Levin-Scherz reviewed the presentation agenda and echoed the theme of building for the future.  He shared a strategic timeline for the Willis Towers Watson engagement.  The Executive Director pointed out that there would be additional opportunities to talk about the timeline at future Commission meetings.  She noted that the public meeting would be held in January, and that it would occur before final decisions were made.
Commissioner Kleckner asked if it would be possible to have more than one setting for the public meeting.  He also asked if we would refer to the meeting as a public hearing.  The General Counsel responded that referring to it as a listening session might be more appropriate.

Commissioner Sullivan asked if there would be an opportunity for the public to offer written submissions and testimony.  He also requested that the Commission receive copies of these comments.

Commissioner McAnneny asked if the GIC had recently contracted with Beacon Health.  The General Counsel noted that the Beacon Health contract had two one-year optional renewals, the last of which had been recently signed.  The Executive Director added that sixty percent (60%) of the GIC members are currently covered by Beacon.  
Dr. Levin-Scherz asked the Commissioners for feedback on the mission statement he presented.  Commissioner Davis asked how the term ‘affordable’ is defined, especially with regard to low-income earners.  The Executive Director noted that this is the first of four goals we wish to achieve, and that further work is necessary to define this term.  She also noted that wage distribution in the Commonwealth is diverse, and therefore, people will have different expectations of affordability.  Dr. Levin-Scherz suggested we consider adopting the ACA definition, noting that sick and low-wage employees will always be more impacted by healthcare costs.  The Executive Director stated that the GIC will make its mission statement operational and meaningful.
Commissioner Choate asked about a heading in the presentation that indicated meaningful choice, and noted that people want to have a choice.  The Executive Director stated that ‘meaningful’ is the important word.  She stated that she wants to move choice to the consumer level and allow the consumer to start by choosing a type of plan, rather than a carrier.  She suggested that within plans, there may be less choice in the future and that this may lead to some communications challenges.
Chair Sullivan asked the Executive Director to quantify the cost of administration when working with many healthcare plans.  The Executive Director replied that there is an administrative cost to managing many relationships, but that the big cost is the attention of the GIC staff; it is the strategic opportunity cost of time currently spent comparing plans and looking at data that represents the true cost.
Commissioner Choate asked about claims dollars spent outside of Massachusetts.  Dr. Levin-Scherz responded that one in twenty GIC claims dollars is spent outside of Massachusetts.

Commissioner Davis asked about the difference between Pool 1 and Pool 2.  The Fiscal Director responded that Pool 1 includes state employees and municipalities, while Pool 2 includes retired municipal teachers and elderly governmental retirees.  At present, there are thirty-one (31) individuals in the elderly governmental retirees’ pool.  The Fiscal Director also noted that, statutorily, these groups are required to be pooled separately and be fully insured.
Commissioner Davis asked if the Commission evaluates the selections that people make over time (e.g., as individuals age).  She asked if we considered eliminating and adding plans based on membership.  The Executive Director noted that we have not typically used enrollment as a reason to make changes to plans, and that we are not excluding plans via the request for response process.  However, as previously noted, the GIC seeks to utilize the least amount of plans to appropriately serve its members.  
Dr. Levin-Scherz reviewed benchmarking and market trends.  Chair Sullivan asked if we would total the number of people each state covers and compare it to Massachusetts.  She asked that Massachusetts be added to the table of benchmarking and market trends, so that it could be viewed side-by-side with the other states displayed.  Dr. Levin-Scherz noted that he will use state-eligible employees as a proxy.  The Executive Director pointed out that most states have one, two, or three vendors, and suggested that when Massachusetts is added as a comparator Massachusetts will stand out with many more vendors than comparable states.

Commissioner McAnneny inquired if Massachusetts was the only state to offer coverage to states and municipalities.  Dr. Levin-Scherz responded that each state is unique.  

Commissioner Davis asked if the GIC gets requests for United Healthcare due to its AARP branding.  The Public Information Unit Supervisor responded that it was not a frequent request.

Commissioner McAnneny asked if the GIC would introduce a high-deductible health plan.  The Executive Director responded that she would like to ensure that the health plans have the capability to create a high-deductible plan so that we may keep our options open.  She suggested that it could be a future benefit design, but was not planned for Fiscal Year 19.  

Dr. Levin-Scherz next reviewed behavioral health considerations.  The Executive Director noted that Ron Arrigo, head the Commonwealth’s Human Resources Division, is looking for a new employee assistance program (EAP).  Chair Sullivan asked what our current EAP offering is.  The Executive Director responded that our current EAP through Beacon Health and only available to Tufts and UniCare members.  The Executive Director noted that the Commission will be updated as we proceed toward recommendations related to our own EAP.
Dr. Levin-Scherz next discussed the pharmacy recommendations.  The Executive Director reminded the Commission that they had heard the recommendations from the Conduit (Buck) consultants and then from Willis Towers Watson, suggesting that carving out pharmacy benefits to one pharmacy benefit manager would result in significant cost savings. 

Commissioner Kaplan asked if there is an appeals process in the event that a member is denied a medication.  Dr. Levin-Scherz responded that there is an appeals process, which is mandated by the Affordable Care Act.
Commissioner Davis asked about pharmacy discount operations and how they manage to keep prices so low.  Dr. Levin-Scherz responded that these companies have a pharmacy benefit manager and that the contract that the GIC would secure with the pharmacy benefit manager would have discounts even greater than the ones these companies are able to provide.

Commissioner Choate asked how many potential pharmacy benefit manager bidders were expected to respond.  Dr. Levin-Scherz answered that there are between three and five companies that have the capability to service an account as large as the GIC, and that three bidders were expected.  Commissioner Choate asked how many bidders were expected for the health plan and behavioral health requests for responses (RFRs).  Dr. Levin-Scherz responded that he expected much interest and many bidders, including the incumbents and possibly some new vendors.  The Executive Director noted that the RFRs should attract many bidders and that our goal is a truly competitive process.
Commissioner Davis asked if employees can opt out of behavioral health services if they wish, and Dr. Levin-Scherz responded that this is not possible, as behavioral health is an essential health benefit under the Affordable Care Act. 
The Executive Director summarized the key points and decisions made related to the procurement that had been shared thus far:

1. Carving out pharmacy
2. Carving in behavioral health

3. Sequence of the RFRs:  pharmacy, medical and behavioral health, EAP

4. A truly competitive process is expected.

Commissioner Kleckner asked how the bids would then allow the GIC to make benefit decisions (e.g., possibly including a high-deductible plan).  Dr. Levin-Scherz responded that the Commission makes the benefit design decisions, and that the RFR will include capabilities for any future direction the GIC might take.  The Executive Director added that most health plans already have this capability, such as tiered product offerings.
Commissioner Davis asked what would be prioritized in the RFRs.  Dr. Levin-Scherz responded that Willis Towers Watson will set up a standardized set of scoring criteria that will be reviewed with the GIC.  Commissioner Davis commented that she would like the current vendors to bid, and expressed concern that health plans may present information that they think we want to hear rather than what they can actually do.  The Executive Director responded that the RFRs will start with a narrative that explains the context and the prioritization.  She also outlined some key elements of the process, including the notice of intent, the RFR, and the bidders’ conference, all of which provide the plans the opportunity to understand what we are procuring.  The General Counsel added that questions are pooled prior to the bidders’ conference, and that it is essential to have a level playing field for a state procurement.

The Executive Director asked the group if it would be more effective to continue with the final few slides of the presentation or to focus elsewhere.  Commissioner Kleckner responded that he would like further discussion regarding the values presented in the previous slides, and wanted to get a sense of how other Commissioners felt about these values.  The Commissioners agreed that they would like to review the values.

Commissioner Choate asked where the emphasis would be with regard to the scoring templates.  The General Counsel noted that these had not been developed yet; he also noted that these may not be shared in a public forum where potential bidders could gain insight into the prioritization.  Commissioner Kleckner stated that transparency will be important in decision-making.  The Executive Director thanked those that spoke for their comments, and encouraged all of the Commissioners to participate in the process and share their thoughts.  She also noted that Chair Sullivan had provided input to the pharmacy procurement planning team.

Commissioner McAnneny stated that the session had been valuable and appreciated its coverage of key points; she also was appreciative of being asked for guidance.
Commissioner Davis asked if something was missing in the RFRs, specifically the opportunity for the plans to propose innovative ideas.  Dr. Levin-Scherz replied that there is indeed an opportunity for bidders to weigh in on innovations and ask questions with regard to GIC member needs.

The Executive Director next focused on possible future suggestions; for example, the suggestion to implement a tobacco surcharge.  The Executive Director stated that we need to consider market trends and whether or not they are right for the GIC.  She said the question to consider is how we can tailor implementation of any new market trends.  Willis Towers Watson will assist in providing guidance with regard to market trends and the specific needs of the GIC. 

Commissioner Davis asked how bidders are educated prior to bidding.  Dr. Levin-Scherz responded that the GIC met with potential new bidders prior to the development of the RFR.

Commissioner Choate asked if this would suggest a hotly contested process with new bidders.  The Executive Director answered affirmatively, and added that although incumbents had bid previously, she would like to give others the opportunity to also do so at this time.
Commissioner Davis stated that she felt incumbents might have an advantage, and suggested that we consider all bids equally and give assurances regarding fair process.  Dr. Levin-Scherz echoed this, and added that the knowledge of the upcoming RFR is widely known in the healthcare community.  He also noted that it is understood and well-known that the GIC has new leadership and that the GIC will not pre-judge any potential new bidders.
Chair Sullivan suggested that the Commission review the presentation appendix slides at a future Commission meeting.  The Executive Director noted that there is a newsletter contained in the Commissioners’ packets.  The Communications Director Cindy McGrath added that there are Commissioners who are mentioned in the publication.
Next Meeting
The next scheduled meeting of the Commission, as designated by the Chair, will be Thursday, September 7, 2017 at 8:30am.
Adjournment
At 10:29 a.m., Chair Sullivan made a motion to adjourn, which was seconded by Commissioner Kleckner.
Respectfully submitted,

Roberta Herman, M.D.

Executive Director
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